
MEETING NOTICE 

LANCASTER COUNTY BUDGET MONITORING COMMITTEE 

THURSDAY, AUGUST 11, 2016 

COUNTY-CITY BUILDING, ROOM 210 

555 SOUTH 10
th

 Street 

2:00 P.M. 

 

AGENDA 

 

 

  

1. Review and Discuss the Proposed 2016-17 Lancaster County Budget. 

 

 























MINUTES
BUDGET MONITORING COMMITTEE

COUNTY-CITY BUILDING - ROOM 302
THURSDAY, AUGUST 11, 2016

2:00 P.M.

PRESENT: Dennis Meyer, County Budget and Fiscal Director; Larry Hudkins and Bill
Avery, County Commissioners; Kerry Eagan, County Chief Administrative
Officer; Pam Dingman, County Engineer; Brad Johnson, Interim
Corrections Director;  Angela Koziol, Administrative Services Officer,
Corrections; Sheriff Terry Wagner; Todd Duncan, Chief Deputy Sheriff;
Ron Krejci, Community Representative; Tim Hruza, Lincoln Independent
Business Association (LIBA); and Ann Taylor, County Clerk’s Office

The meeting was called to order at 2:01 p.m.

1 REVIEW AND DISCUSS THE PROPOSED FISCAL YEAR (FY) 2016-
2017 LANCASTER COUNTY BUDGET

Dennis Meyer, County Budget and Fiscal Director, provided an overview of the budget
process referencing the following documents (see agenda packet):

• Lancaster County, Tax Levies, Cents Per $100 of Valuation; Adopted
Budget Fiscal Year (FY) 2006-07 Through FY 2015-16; Proposed
Budget FY 2016-17

Meyer said the property tax rate will decrease from 27.83 to cents 27.53 cents and the 
difference will be allocated to the Railroad Transportation Safety District (RTSD).  He
said the Board’s intent is to get the RTSD’s levy back to their statutory limit of 2.6 cents
over the next two years.  Meyer said the County budget is based on a projected
increase of 2.75% in valuation and the overall effect, when the 0.3 cent reduction in
the levy is included, is a 1.62% increase in property tax.

• Lancaster County; 2016-2017 Calculated Levies

Meyer said this document depicts the dollar amounts and calculated levies.

• Lancaster County; Change in Valuation; Last Ten Years

Meyer said this shows the changes in valuation, noting this year he is working with a
2.75 percent increase, which is a conservative projection. 
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In response to a question from Avery, Hudkins said valuation increases have averaged
about 3% over the last 30 years.

Ron Krejci, Community Representative, asked whether Tax Increment Financing (TIF)
projects were included.  Meyer said yes, their valuations were built in.

• Lancaster County Summary of Expenditure Requirements

Meyer said he sets the budgets to have the spending authority for the funds available. 
He said that is why the proposed budget for some of the funds, such as Economic
Development, Visitors Improvement, Grants, and Keno, is significantly different than
the prior year’s actual obligations.  In terms of the Grants Fund, Meyer said the County
is due approximately $2,600,000 from the Federal Emergency Management Agency
(FEMA)/Nebraska Emergency Management Agency (NEMA).  He said the Grants Fund
also reflects $2,000,000 between the Lancaster Sheriff’s Office (LSO) and County
Attorney’s Office from forfeiture funds.  Terry Wagner, County Sheriff, said
reimbursements on asset forfeiture have stopped as the result of new federal criteria
and said it isn’t clear whether the County will continue to receive those funds.  He
added those funds can’t be used to supplant their budget. 

Tim Hruza, Lincoln Independent Business Association (LIBA), asked whether the
Economic Development Fund reflects General Fund tax.  Kerry Eagan, County Chief
Administrative Officer, said the funds are from a Community Development Block Grant
(CDBG) the County received in the 1980's.  The County currently has an outstanding
loan to Prairieland Foods, LLC.  Meyer said most of the funds he mentioned do not
affect property tax. 

Meyer said the budgeted expenditures total $182,985,020, which is a 2.64% increase
over last year’s adopted budget.  He said that figure will be increased by $4,000,000
before the County’s public hearing on the budget because of the County’s interlocal
agreement with the City of Lincoln and Lincoln Electric System (LES) for paving of
Rokeby Road between South 84th and South 98th Streets.  That will ”bump” the increase
over last year’s adopted budget to 4.88%.  Meyer said the paving costs will be paid
entirely by LES as part of its project to construct a new LES Operations Center (LOC) at
South 98th Street and Rokeby Road but the funds will be run through the County’s
budget.  In order to do so, the County will need that spending authority.  He said the
increase will be offset by revenue and will have a zero net effect on the County’s
budget. 

Krejci asked when the County will receive those funds from LES.  Pam Dingman, County
Engineer, said the project is currently out for bid and said the funds must be
transferred to the County prior to her recommending an award of bid to the County
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Board. 

• Lancaster County; Comparison of Budgeted Expenditures; FY17
Proposed Compared to FY16 Adopted

Meyer said the overall General Fund budget of expenditures will increase by slightly less
than $1,500,000, which is a 1.36% increase.  He noted the Board has transferred
$1,000,000 from the Keno Fund to the General Fund the past few years to provide
property tax relief.  This year $500,000 is being transferred and $500,000 is being set
aside for the East Beltway project.

Meyer said the fund balance for the General Fund this year is within $100,000 of last
year.  Property tax dollars for the General Fund will be increasing by slightly less than
$720,000.  He noted some of the factors that “came into play” this year: 1) Only
$150,000 was transferred to the County’s self insurance funds (General Liability and
Workers’ Compensation) compared to $2,000,000 last year; 2) More elections will be
held in 2017; 3) Funding of the Juvenile Drug Court will move to the State; and 4) The
staff secure component at the Youth Services Center (YSC) is being eliminated.  

Sheriff Terry Wagner said the LSO has added an employee, noting the County will be
reimbursed for that position through asset forfeiture funds.  LSO is also adding several
positions that will be revenue neutral (Security Technician, Building Security Officer,
and a Deputy Sheriff-School Resource Officer).  The first two positions will be
reimbursed through rents and the third position will be funded through the schools. 
The Norris and Waverly High Schools will each have their own school resource officer
and a third officer’s time will be split between the Malcolm and Raymond Central High
Schools.  He said LSO will get some benefit from those employees during the periods of
time that school is not in session.  Todd Duncan, Chief Deputy Sheriff, said the officers
have a high-visibility, pro-active, preventive type of law enforcement presence in the
schools and are very engaged with students.

Wagner said the majority of LSO’s increase this year is due to personnel cost increases.
Meyer noted LSO had a higher than average number of retirements this year.  Wagner
said he has surveyed employees who are eligible for retirement regarding their plans so
the department can budget for payouts.  NOTE: Deputies receive 100% payout of their
unused sick leave into their Post Employment Health Plan (PEHP) accounts.  Duncan
said LSO has potentially six deputies retiring this year, which equates to $225,000 in
increased PEHP payouts.

In response to a question from Krejci, Wagner said it takes about nine months to
recruit, hire and train a new deputy and the department is generally short staffed for
that period of time.  He said the Board gave the department authority this year to hire
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a new deputy prior to a retirement date so they could begin training which put the
department over its authorized strength for a short period of time.

Brad Johnson, Interim Corrections Director, discussed Corrections’ budget, which is one
of the County’s largest budgets.  He said the budget request is $22,704,529, which is a
3.40% increase over last year’s approved budget, of which 2.1% relates to personnel
costs.  Johnson explained that most of the budget is related to the inmate population at
the Lancaster County Adult Detention Facility (LCADF) and disseminated copies of
Lancaster County Department of Corrections, Average Population By Month (Exhibit A). 
He said the facility had a population spike (a 12.9% increase compared to last year and
an overall increase of 15.7% for the year).  The population is currently 675.  NOTE:
Maximum capacity is 786.  Johnson said the jail was built with expansion in mind with
the intent to not staff or open one of the pods until it became necessary.  He said that
pod has been open all summer and staffed by paying officers overtime and through
part-time staff.  Johnson said if that situation doesn’t improve in the next few months,
he will have to approach the Board about hiring additional staff.  Eagan said the County
is tracking the impact of the 2015 Legislative Session’s Legislative Bill (LB) 605, which
changed classification of penalties, punishments, probation and parole provisions, and
provisions relating to criminal records and restitution. 

Hruza asked what the projected capacity was when LCADF was built.  Johnson said the
core functions were built for 1,000 inmates.  He thought it was projected the facility
would serve the County’s needs for 10-12 years before expansion would be necessary.

Krejci inquired about remodeling of the 605 Building (the former jail facility).  Wagner
said one cell area was left intact to used to hold prisoners brought in for court or
individuals who are sentenced in court and need to be processed.  He added video
arraignments have helped reduce the number of transports for court appearances.  

Discussion moved to the County Engineer’s budget request.  Meyer said the County
Engineer has three budgets, one within the General Fund and the Bridge and Special
Road Fund (Fund 21) and Highway Fund (Fund 22).  He said the Board has transferred
between $9,300,000 and $9,400,000 to Fund 21 and Fund 22 this year, which is an
increase of $1,000,000 over what was transferred last year.  Avery said that is not
enough to fund everything the County Engineer requested but said is not an
insignificant amount of money to put into roads and bridges.  In comparison, Meyer
stated approximately $10,000,000 in property tax was transferred to those funds
between FY 2012 and FY 2015.  Last year that amount was “bumped” by $2,200,000 to
address certain issues.  This year the amount was $1,000,000.  He said the overall
budget request is $29,251,217 ($3,897,511 - General Fund; $9,932,917 - Bridge and
Special Road Fund; and $15,420,789 - Highway Fund).  He reminded the group that
amount will be increased by $4,000,000 because of the County’s interlocal agreement
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with the City of Lincoln and Lincoln Electric System (LES) for the Rokeby Road paving
project.

Pam Dingman, County Engineer, said the Bridge and Special Road Fund is the
construction component and the Highway Fund is the maintenance component of her
operation.  She said $6,200,000 has typically gone into those funds and said until FY
2015 there was no transfer of property tax dollars to the Highway Fund.  Dingman said
the County’s infrastructure is aging rapidly and in terms of stabilization, asphalt overlay
on approximately 90 miles of asphalt is needed.  She said there is slightly over 25 miles
of asphalt overlay in the budget.  Dingman said some projects she had planned to do
next spring will be “swapped out” with work being done now under the current asphalt
project that was in last year’s budget to address critical needs.  In terms of bridges,
Dingman said the County has 308 bridges and 100 have channel erosion problems that
require bank stabilization.  She said she closed two timber pile abutment bridges this
spring, noting the County has 53 bridges of this type.  Dingman said the County has 76
bridges that either meet the criteria for being scour (the removal of sediment such as
sand and rocks from around bridge abutments caused by swiftly moving water) critical,
are structurally deficient, or are functionally obsolete, adding some are all three.  She
said she informed the County Board that she would need $106,000,000 to fix all of the
County’s infrastructure problems (maintenance and to get caught up with new
construction) but only requested about 10% of that amount.  Dingman said the County
Board decided to “hold the line” on maintenance.  She said the additional $1,000,000
that was allocated, after accounting for equipment, payroll and facilities, means she will
have approximately $4,700,000 for new construction county-wide.  Those projects
could include replacement of a bridge on North 1st Street and Raymond Road
(estimated cost of $2,500,000 to $2,700,000); improvements to Saltillo Road between
South 30th Street to South 56th Street (estimated cost of $4,500,000 without right-of-
way), paving of South 98th Street, from “O” Street to Old Cheney Road (estimated cost
of $4,500,000).  NOTE: There is an interlocal agreement in place for the South 98th

Street project that states ownership of the right-of-way will revert back to the adjacent
landowners if the road isn’t paved by 2030.  The agreement also states the County
must grade the road one year and pave it the next.  Dingman said she also has
concerns whether the County can afford to continue participating in the Rural to Urban
Transition for Streets (RUTS) Program.

Hudkins expressed concerns about funding for right-of-way along the East Beltway. 
Dingman said, as Meyer stated earlier in the meeting, an additional $500,000 is being
set aside for that project.  She noted there is no procedure defined in the interlocal
agreement with the City of Lincoln and State of Nebraska, Department of Roads, for the
East Beltway Project regarding who makes the decision on whether or not to purchase
property that is within the corridor.

Dingman said she will continue to work on efficiencies within her department, noting
she has reduced her General Fund budget by $200,000.
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Meyer reviewed the following documents (see agenda packet):

• Lancaster County; Comparison of Payroll Costs; FY 2017 Compared to
FY 2016

Meyer noted a 2.4% increase in health insurance (compared to 18.57% for the
previous year).

• Lancaster County; Comparison of General Fund Revenues

Meyer noted the County received approximately $7,700,000 in Inheritance Tax in 2016
but issued a refund of $1,400,000.

NOTE: The County Board will hold a public hearing on the budget on August 30, 2016
at 9:00 a.m.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:34 p.m.

Submitted by Ann Taylor, Lancaster County Clerk’s Office.
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